MEUA VIRTUAL ANNUAL MEETING- Minutes

September 17, 2020 
9:30-Noon
Present:
Village of Akron


Village of Andover

Village of Angelica 


Village of Arcade 

Bath Elec & Gas 

Village of Bergen
Muni. Comm. Boonville

Village of Brocton

Village of Castile 
Village of Churchville

Village of Endicott                        Fairport Muni. Comm

Village of Frankfort 

Village of Greene

Village of Groton 

Village of Hamilton 

Village of Holley


Ilion Brd of Light Com
Village of Lake Placid 

Village of Little Valley 

Village of Marathon

Village of Mayville

Massena Electric Dept 

Penn Yan Muni. Util Brd 


Village of Philadelphia

Plattsburgh Muni. Lgt Dept
Village of Richmondville


Village of Rouses Point

Salamanca Brd Publ

Village of Silver Springs

Skaneateles Elec Lgt Dept 
Village of Solvay

Village of Spencerport

Springville Elec Sys 

Tupper Lake Muni

Village of Watkins Glen
Village of Wellsville 

Village of Westfield
Absent:
Mohawk Muni. Com. 
Village of Theresa 
Consultants:
Mark Cordeiro


Kevin Brocks



Ken Podolny


Chris Wentlent



Mike Lyons


Mike Greene
Executive Committee Present:
  
Pres. Thompson 

Trustee White 



Pres. Elect Whitfield

Treasurer Mitchell 


Secretary McIntee

Trustee Kilburn

 

Executive Director Modafferi 
MEUA Secretary Kowalski (Ly) 

President Thompson opened the meeting at 09:35 by welcoming and leading everyone with the Pledge of Allegiance followed by a moment of silence for the victims, of COVID-19, California wildfires and people impacted by recent hurricanes.
1. Read and Approve Minutes
a. Approve the Minutes from 2019 Annual Meeting held on September 10-13th.
Due to COVID concerns, all members will be emailed the September 2019 Annual Conference Meeting Minutes for review.
2. Treasurer’s Report – 
2019 Year End Financial Report
Financial Report through July 2020
Mike Greene with Evans & Bennet reviewed the MEUA 2019 Year End Financial Report. He noted that his firm conducted a review of the financial statement verses conducting a full-blown audit. This Association is doing very well, a financial statement is the appropriate review for the Association. One of the new things with accounting standards is Revenue Recognition. Basically, we go into the revenue accounts and break it down further, while it does affect the Association, its straightforward for the MEUA. Overall, the Association financials look exceptionally well, came in under budget, good controls are in place, and many thanks to Narin for doing a great job working with BST and preparing the monthly financials. 

Treasurer Mitchell reviewed the financial report through July 2020 going through the Statement of Financial Positions, Liabilities, Net Assets and Net Income. Obviously, some of these totals have been impacted by COVID. Nancy also discussed our Net Income & MEUA Current Ratio.
3. President’s Report – President Andrew Thompson (MOVED TO LATER IN AGENDA)
4. Executive Director’s Report

Tony welcomed everyone and thanked them for attending our first ever virtual annual conference, Tony expressed trying to keep the Membership informed. He thanked President Thompson for his work during this unique and difficult year. He expressed to the membership as he has done in the past to get involved with the MEUA. Even though we are reducing the Executive Committee from 7 to 5, we still have a vacancy to fill. Tony went over the ground rules for the meeting format explaining the “chat “feature. He reminded all that documents discussing today, balloting, By-Law changes, Executive Committee vacancies and budget reviews were all communicated via email this year. He discussed the challenging Executive Orders directed by the Governor. He thanked Larry and Owen for their continued time and dedication with serving on the MEUA Executive Committee.
Committee Reports—Bill Whitfield presented the following:
Audit & Budget—

Pam Gilbert reported that on July 22, 2020 the Audit and Budget Committee got together at the MEUA offices in Syracuse and performed an audit of the accounting records and no issues were found. We want to thank Narin for her cooperation and assistance in completing this year’s audit.  All documents were available upon arrival and there were no delays responding to our inquiries. The committee also worked on and prepared the 2021 Budget that has been presented here today for your approval. We also would like to thank Bill Whitfield for joining and assisting us this year. 

By-Laws—
Larry Kilburn discussed the By-Law changes due to the reduction of Executive Committee Members from 7 to 5.
Engineering—
Mathew Hegarty reported on the cancellation of the Spring Workshop and presently evaluating if we could do a virtual Fall Workshop. Matt thanked the Committee members for their participation.
Safety & Training—
Owen McIntee provided an update on our Safety and Training program. Overall, we have 169 students enrolled in the Safety and Training program and 64 Lineworkers in the Apprentice program, although these numbers do fluctuate, we did turn away some Contractors from the Apprentice School. Owen thanked Fairport Management for allowing us the training facility and making special arrangements due to COVID restrictions. however, the programs continue to be highly successful especially due to Bill Hesson our instructor.
Accounting & Finance—
Aaron Daniels reported that the last workshop was October 2019, which was very successful. We are kind of low of committee members due to some recent retirements and we do not think we will be having a Fall workshop.
Nominating Committee—
President Elec Whitfield reported ballots were sent out and Bryan White from Fairport was elected to a 5-year term to the Executive Committee. Based on the current vacancy and adhering to By-Law regulations, Owen McIntee, Past President has been appointed to a one-year position of the VP Treasurer
5. Election results

As previously discussed by Bill Whitfield. 
6. By-Law Change motion
The By-Law changes were sent out electronically to all and were unanimously approved.

7. 2021 Budget Approval

The 2021 Budget was sent electronically to all and was unanimously approved.

8. Executive Committee Members for 2020-2021

President Whitfield made the following announcement, with the 2020-21 board positions. Bill Whitfield-President, Nancy Mitchell President Elect, Owen McIntee VP Treasurer, Bryan White VP Secretary, Andrew Thompson Trustee.
9. NYMPA Update

Mark Cordeiro was asked to provide on an update on “cost of delivery” as some Members have seen increases with transmissions charges in areas of Niagara Mohawk and the likely hood this could continue and perhaps expand in other areas of NYS. 
Mark provided a detailed explanation of TOU, “Transmission Usage Charge”, NYPA NTAC and explained what makes up our Transmission Charges. He also touched base on the four ancillary services across NYS during 2019.
Chris Wentlent talked about the balance of generation resources in NYS. As indicated, upstate NY is very rich with zero carbon resources. Downstate is basically fossil fuel and will be further pronounced when the final unit at Indian Point retires next April. Basically, the state is pushing more renewables in upstate and offshore wind for off NYC and Long Island. Along with that, NYPA will take on a more enhanced role with expedited solutions for transmission build outs. Bottom line is we will need more transmission, which will come from multiple sources including IOU’s, lower KV’s, and distribution levels, and there will be a series of bulk transmission upgrades.
Chris reviewed the list of projects regarding the future of NYS transmission as there are huge investments going on. One project we are watching is ERA currently working on the WNY Public Policy Project could help us with congestion for our Members. Chris went on to review additional transmission projects, including costs and how these could impact of Members. With regard to Public Policy Debate, there is an enormous stress between NYS governments and FERC.
10. NYISO/IEEP Update
Chris Wentlent, Mike Lyons presented on some updates with the IEEP. Our Administrative Budget is right on track for 2020. Our construction budget was very strong during the first half year, especially considering COVID. He provided the latest data on EV throughout NYS. IEEP has been working Bath and Fairport on NYPA projects regarding EV. charging systems. Mike gave many ideas of how to utilize IEEP funds to help your communities.
11. Legal Update---Kevin Brocks, Ken Podolny
Kevin started by mentioning that this 90th year-old event will be done virtually as a Team, we’ll be discussing the Alphabet soup with acronym definitions. Ken reviewed some of the Governor’s new regulations due to the extended State of Emergency through October 4th with disconnects for Residential Non-payments and fees. This could be extended again. There is 180 day of protection beyond the State of Emergency so right now the law will expire, and the extended protection will run through March 21st. He reminded all members to keep good records of disconnections, late fees, penalties, etc, as we’ll have to file a report next March, hopefully to recover some relief of those forgone revenues. Also please keep us in the loop if your utility has unpaid receivables that start to pile up and create financial stress on you so that some relief can be discussed. 
The other Public Service Law change is 66-p, requiring members to provide billing history for rental properties at no charge. Mailers must go out to Customers by October 14th.
** NOTE ** Members should reference the consultants power point presentations for detailed information which are available on the MEUA website.

Storm Response

Tony provided an update with situation in Albany as to how the Governor’s office is levied pressure and fines on IOU’s for inadequate storm preparation and response to outages. He reviewed the NYS Public/Private Mutual Aid Agreement and how that plan is executed along with APPA’s role with nationwide storm response. 

Owen discussed the one MEUA Mutual Aid deployment we had in August assisting AVANGRID (NYSEG) and Central Hudson. He also discussed our MEUA role with the APPA MAWG out of Washington.

New Long-Term Agreement – (LTA)

Tony reminded everyone that the LTA has been approved and is valid through 2040 and thanked everyone who helped make this happen.

Kevin discussed the cost of the Niagara Project, while it was an engineering marvel, and continues to be, it’s a massive project that requires long term capital investment on NYPA’s part. Member rates were basically established by 2014 costs but the RSR is reconciled at the end of each year with adjustments, which could go either way, up or down. This is an ongoing task that requires diligence.
Chris added that there is a movement from the traditional IOU model over to a Municipal model, primarily based on Storm Response and performance. Also, the New Green Deal is now having an impact on this push. The Municipal Public Power Model has always been successful, and some politicians would like to see Long Island, CON-ED etc move this way.
12. Questions 
None

13. President Report
President Thompson presented the Deo B. Colburn Person of the Year Award. He read the nomination letter submitted by Mathew Hegarty and this year’s recipient is Aaron Daniels from the Fairport Municipal Commission, CONGRATULATIONS Aaron.

President Thompson thanked the membership for their support during a very tough year. He is proud of the organization during this pandemic and very proud that all our members were able to keep the lights on during this pandemic. He thanked Tony, Narin and the Executive Committee members for their hard work. Special thanks to Larry Kilburn for his years of work and dedication on the Executive Committee. President Thompson then presented the incoming President Elec Whitfield with the gavel. 

President Whitfield thanked Andrew for his great leadership over the last year. He thanked the Membership for their support during the last year. He also thanked Larry Kilburn for his dedicated service, Owen for staying on one more year, the Consultants for their excellent presentations and Tony Modafferi, for his outstanding leadership, because without it, the Association would not be what it is today. 
President Whitfield closed by presenting Andrew Thompson with Lifetime Membership to the Association. He also presented Andrew with the traditional Meter Lamp. We are all hopeful to have our annual conference next year at the Harbor Center Hotel in Celeron NY and will maintain Andrew’s choice of Hotel and Andrew will handle the annual fundraising for his choice from this year.
14. Adjournment
Tony thanked everyone for attending and the meeting adjourned at 11:40 hours.
Respectfully submitted by:
Owen McIntee – VP/Secretary MEUA Executive Board 
